
Introduction

In the 1860s, a reporter from the Limerick Reporter and Tipperary 
Vindicator described the scene at a local holy well, where ‘[a] few poor 
women were fervently repeating their prayers and “going their rounds” 
about the well’.1 Several decades later, a special correspondent for the 
London Times observed an interesting phenomenon when he travelled 
to Ireland. At a mass in 1886, he wrote, a local man ‘had counted 
about 100 women in his parish chapel, but not a single man except 
himself’.2 By the 1930s and 1940s, according to oral histories, Dublin’s 
working-class mothers prayed with their rosary beads ‘in church, 
home, on the street, in shops or queues, almost anywhere’.3 These 
accounts illustrate that lay Irish women came to represent faith and 
nation in the modern age. They testify to the central positions that lay 
women held in the religious worlds of nineteenth and twentieth-century 
Ireland even as they document both changes and continuities in how 
women practiced their faith from the post-famine decades to 1950.

In the immediate aftermath of the Great Famine, the Irish Catholic 
Church remained institutionally weak. Women’s devotional worlds 
thus were syncretic – intensely Catholic but also steeped in vernacular 
popular traditions including holy well devotions and fairy belief. By 
the late nineteenth-century ‘devotional revolution’ (1850–75),4 when 
the Church reorganised and rebuilt, lay Catholic women came to 
occupy the public spaces of the parish and chapel in unprecedented 
numbers. And in the first half of the twentieth century, Irish women’s 
Catholicism became not only popular but also material and com-
mercial, bolstered by a remarkable flourishing of publications and 
devotional items including the rosary beads so beloved by Dublin’s 
mothers in the 1940s and 1950s. 
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Notably, lay Irish women played important yet understudied roles 
in the Church from 1850 to 1950. Women dominated daily lived 
religion and challenged the established patriarchy through their tradi-
tional socially constructed gender roles: church-goers, managers of the 
holy household, moral-imparting mothers, consumers and creators of 
devotional culture, correspondents, gossipers, philanthropists and 
 activists, and community members. Amidst enormous political, 
 economic, and social change, and even within a culture of intensified 
patriarchy, women persisted in occupying a central position in reli-
gious life throughout the period. 

This book investigates the roles that lay women played in Irish 
Catholic life from 1850 to 1950. Nuns, for the most part, have not 
been incorporated into this study because their religious, material, and 
physical conditions differed from those of most lay women. Addi-
tionally, while several historians have investigated Irish women reli-
gious, lay women’s roles remain almost entirely overlooked.5 This 
book focuses on women in the provinces of Munster, Connacht, and 
Leinster; Ulster’s unique religious, demographic, and political contexts 
are largely outside the scope of this study.6 Examining both urban and 
rural areas across the east, south, and west of Ireland, Irish Women 
and the Creation of Modern Catholicism, 1850–1950 analyses women 
throughout their lifecycles, including the sacred moments that charac-
terised their girlhoods, the rhetorical strategies of Catholic mothers, 
and the recollections of older women reflecting on their religious mem-
ories. My study interrogates the intersections of gender, class, and 
religion and, whenever possible, integrates the examples of women 
from various social classes. This book notes key distinctions among 
women within the wide spectrum of regional, economic, age, and 
marital variances, yet it also highlights how Catholicism could unify 
lay women across these divides. 

Irish Women and the Creation of Modern Catholicism demonstrates 
that the key moments of change in Catholic women’s devotional lives 
occurred in two stages, first from 1870 to 1890, as the effects of the 
‘devotional revolution’ hit full stride; and second, in the 1920s and 
1930s, as the Irish Catholic nation-state came into being. During both 
of these eras, the institutional Church and, in the latter case, the new 
state intensified pressure on women to conform to Catholic gender 
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norms. In the 1870s and 1880s, increased centralisation of the  Catholic 
Church inspired abundant literature urging Irish lay women to confine 
themselves to the home and thus isolate themselves from the enormous 
political, economic, and cultural changes of the post-famine era. In the 
1920s and 1930s, as the independent Irish state came into being, it 
linked with the Church, becoming an all-consuming cultural power. As 
J.J. Lee argues, ‘[r]arely has the Catholic Church as an institution 
flourished … as in the Free State’.7 As a result, by the early twentieth 
century, a new culture of patriarchy bolstered by the Church–state 
coalition controlled and contained Catholic lay women. At the same 
time, however, Irish women increased their public presence in religious 
rituals, dominated domestic devotional culture, and increasingly con-
trolled Catholic consumerism. The story of modern Irish Catholicism 
and lay women therefore is complex, marked by losses and gains. The 
complexity is increased still further because the changes documented 
by first-hand accounts of Irish Catholicism existed alongside 
remarkable continuities. From the desolation of the famine years right 
through the first few decades of independence, Catholicism was central 
to women’s ordinary daily lives, and women actively participated in 
 devotional life and the creation of their religious identities.

The role that Catholicism has played in creating modern Irish iden-
tities cannot be overestimated. Ireland’s reputation in the late nine-
teenth and twentieth centuries as one of the most religiously observant 
Catholic countries in the Western world caused many to equate ‘Irish’ 
and ‘Catholic’.8 Oliver Rafferty writes that 

for a large part of our history the two primary components in 
Irish identity, for the great majority of people who have lived on 
the island of Ireland, are a sense of ‘Irishness’ often conceived in 
broad terms and subject to fluctuating understanding of what 
constitutes such an identity, and adherence to the Catholic faith. 
The influence, authority and role of the Catholic Church in 
shaping Irish Catholic consciousness are, therefore, paramount as 
a template for understanding Ireland and the Irish historically.9 

Early twentieth-century observers agreed. ‘Ireland’, asserted the Jesuit 
W. J. Lockington in 1920, ‘is Ireland because of her Catholicity’.10 The 
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government of the new Irish state in the 1930s famously modelled its 
Constitution on Catholic doctrine and specifically recognised the 
‘ special position’ of the Catholic Church ‘as the guardian of the Faith 
professed by the great majority of the citizens’.11 

Scholars have documented that the decades following the Great 
Famine of the 1840s were predominantly responsible for transforming 
Irish Catholicism. In 1972, when the notable scholar Emmet Larkin 
characterised Ireland’s nineteenth-century religious transformations as 
a ‘devotional revolution’, he created a revolution of his own, igniting a 
historical debate that continues today. Larkin maintains that ‘[t]he 
great mass of the Irish people became practicing Catholics’ only in the 
late nineteenth century due to Ireland’s previous small population of 
priests (compared to a growing population of parishioners) and a lack 
of both chapels and available devotions.12 Only after the rural poor 
were decimated by the 1840s famine did a numerous and disciplined 
priesthood, supported by a prosperous, powerful middle class, emerge 
and make Ireland’s people truly Catholic. In Larkin’s view, the ‘devo-
tional revolution’ was a top-down phenomenon led by male members 
of the Church hierarchy. This ‘revolution’, he argues, gave way to 
greater episcopal control over the clergy and clerical control over 
parishioners, and, in turn, a more observant laity, increasingly well-run 
parishes, and a unique convergence of national and religious iden-
tities.13 Despite the attention that Larkin’s thesis has garnered over 
almost half a century, the historiography of modern Ireland’s Catholic 
parish life and local religion is still in its infancy. To date, scholarship 
on Catholicism overwhelmingly concerns the relationships between 
the members of the Church hierarchy, the Church’s institutional devel-
opment, or its influence on politics and nationalism.14 Only recently 
have social history, devotion and practice, and Catholic parish daily 
life gained attention.

Scholars who have laid the foundation for illuminating the lives of 
ordinary Catholics have enhanced our understanding of religious life. 
Nicholas Wolf’s An Irish-Speaking Island, for example, sheds light on 
the linguistic worlds of ordinary Catholics in the nineteenth century. 
He argues that Irish speakers actively contributed to the ‘forging of 
modern Catholicism’, and that they should thus be recognised – and 
portrayed – as conscious actors rather than passive bystanders.15 



introduction 5

In  Knock: The Virgin’s Apparition in Nineteenth-Century Ireland, 
 sociologist Eugene Hynes, focusing particularly on the pre-famine 
world, depicts vibrant local religious communities that often  conflicted 
with the Catholic hierarchy. Hynes asserts that the Virgin’s appearance 
at Knock in 1879 is an example of what James C. Scott has called 
‘weapons of the weak’, allowing parishioners to challenge priestly 
authority.16 Similarly, Donnelly’s work on the Knock apparition and 
Marian devotion across a century unveils the complexities of popular 
Catholicism, including the interactions between priests, people, and 
members of the Catholic hierarchy.17

Yet, it is the serious analysis of lay women that represents the most 
conspicuous gap in the historiography of modern Irish Catholicism. 
This omission is particularly remarkable given the centrality of both 
Catholicism and gender to modern Irish identities, the historical con-
vergence of the ideal of womanhood and the Irish Catholic nation, and 
the popular presumption, since the late nineteenth century, that Irish 
women are the staunchest Catholics.18 Most major studies of modern 
Catholicism ignore the fundamental roles of lay women in a clearly 
feminised religious revival.19 The existing scholarly work on modern 
lay Irish Catholic women, meanwhile, is myopic, describing women’s 
near catastrophic loss of autonomy in the age of the ‘devotional revo-
lution’.20 According to Hynes, the post-famine advent of an ‘authori-
tarian and puritanical’ Catholicism denigrated women, further exacer-
bating their declining economic and familial statuses.21 Carolyn Conley 
argues that it was the Catholic hierarchy that determined women’s 
positions in nineteenth-century Ireland, and that this new social schema 
be ‘even more rigid than … the most Victorian thinkers in terms of the 
proper role for women’.22 In his examination of Irish Catholic moth-
erhood and the relationship between women and priests, Tom Inglis 
concludes that women effectively bestowed public power on religious 
authorities by the late nineteenth century, ensuring in return their own 
dominance in the private domestic sphere.23 By the early twentieth 
century, independent Ireland bolstered its patriarchal consensus by leg-
islating against ‘deviant’ female sexuality as well as creating oppressive 
Church/state-run institutions such as Magdalen asylums.24 

While these claims still hold true, they are only part of the story. For 
many women, reality was not as simple as co-existing with an 
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oppressive Church, which occupied a complex and, occasionally, 
 contradictory role in the lives of Irish women, variously offering 
succour and self-agency. Furthermore, many lay women refused 
passive acceptance of the Catholic Church’s dictates, making signif-
icant contributions to their faith even as they skilfully revised and 
resisted Catholic patriarchy. Drawing upon recent work in Irish 
women’s history,25 this book asserts a new historical narrative for lay 
women’s roles, responsibilities, and influence, further elucidating the 
nuances of female resistance and negotiation within patriarchal struc-
tures. Historians’ invaluable work on women, infanticide, and abortion 
reminds us that women did their best to control their reproduction 
even in an age that defined them almost solely as mothers.26 Through 
philanthropy,  meanwhile, as Maria Luddy has shown, middle-class 
and elite women invaded the public sphere even in an age that charac-
terised them as purely domestic.27 By the mid-nineteenth century, 
Catholic women – mostly nuns but also a significant number of mid-
dle-class lay women – gained unprecedented access to public worlds 
through charitable  activities.28 As in Britain, feminist activism followed 
hard on the heels of philanthropist organisation. During the first wave 
of the Irish  feminist movement, women campaigned not only for suf-
frage but also for access to higher education and the repeal of the 
Contagious  Diseases Acts. Many also became involved in nationalism, 
both  constitutional and republican.29 

Still, we know little about Irish women’s religious lives. In the 
 revision of his seminal Priests and People in Pre-Famine Ireland (1984), 
Sean Connolly admits he did not ‘properly addres[s]’ gender or 
women’s experiences in his study of popular religion. In 2000, he 
called for more research, arguing that revisionist readings of sources 
and the opening of new archival depositories ‘will eventually make it 
possible to fill this gap in our knowledge’.30 Irish Women and the Cre-
ation of Modern Catholicism attempts to begin to fill the gap. It is 
grounded firmly in an analysis of primary documents from archives 
across Ireland. Catholic Church documents, including bishops’ 
 visitation questionnaires and diaries, clerical and episcopal correspon-
dence, sermons and pastorals, priests’ journals, unpublished manu-
scripts, and female parishioners’ petitions and letters comprise a 
 significant portion of this source base. Also examined are newspapers, 
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Catholic conduct literature, a wide variety of late nineteenth and early 
twentieth-century printed materials, and the prolific Catholic material 
culture of the time. This book privileges the words and writings of lay 
Irish women from different backgrounds. Published oral histories 
afford a window into the daily lives and religious practices of many 
women, particularly those absent from some Church documents. 
Other life-writings, including memoirs, diaries, and letters, allow us to 
interrogate the ways in which Irish women constructed, interpreted, 
and, in some cases, complicated their religious identities. Folklore nar-
ratives and oral traditions provide access to poorer and rural women’s 
cultures and help us explore how Irish women both experienced and 
shaped Catholic rituals, traditional practices, and parish life.31 While 
these sources cannot always be taken at face value, they do, when 
interpreted carefully, shed valuable light on world-views and women’s 
cultures.

Chapter One, ‘Women and Catholic culture’, analyses the con-
struction of nineteenth and twentieth-century lay Irish Catholic wom-
anhood. It demonstrates that women and girls were bombarded with 
messages on Catholic womanhood from an early age and reveals that 
the Church hierarchy’s sustained and determined attempts to define 
the ideal woman were linked not only to the evolution of Catholicism 
but also to the creation of the modern Irish nation. Chapter One also 
exposes the ideal as pervasive but essentially fragile: constructions of 
Irish womanhood sometimes were more wishful thinking than reality 
and might reflect deep-seated anxieties about women’s changing roles 
in the modern world. 

A deeper exploration of Catholic girlhoods is the focus of Chapter 
Two. This chapter posits that from 1850 to 1950, Catholicism served 
as the major influence in Irish girls’ identity formation in the com-
munity and the family, and that girls were integral to the creation of 
Ireland’s Catholic culture. Through an analysis of Irish women’s auto-
biographical writings and Catholic material and print culture, this 
chapter explores girls’ devotional experiences, such as the bishop’s vis-
itation and First Communion. Devotional artefacts figure prominently 
in women’s autobiographical writings, a reminder that Catholicism 
was a material religion with a tangible physical presence, often lending 
itself to fantasy and the imagination. Chapter Two also highlights the 
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significant interrelationships between girls and women: nuns, grand-
mothers, the Blessed Virgin Mary, and especially mothers emerge as 
girls’ principal religious influences. 

Catholic memoirists and diarists from the 1850s through the late 
twentieth century affirmed their affection and awe for their mothers, 
whom they depicted as self-sacrificing and martyr-like. In recent 
decades, however, scholars have assigned to the Irish mother a more 
sinister role, indicting her for priestly collusion and instilling a 
repressive and damaging Catholicism in future generations. Chapter 
Three, ‘The Irish Catholic mother’, debunks the martyr/villain trope 
through a detailed analysis of Irish Catholic motherhood. It compares 
constructions of motherhood (both contemporary and scholarly) with 
mothers’ real-life experiences. Mothers’ own words, particularly 
evident in their letters to bishops, demonstrate that they did not 
always work in tandem with the Catholic clergy but frequently nego-
tiated the authority of clerics. Women asserted their autonomy within 
the home and over their children even as they made use of their 
maternal status to demand that priests and bishops respond to their 
needs and wants. 

As Irish culture increasingly identified women with the home and the 
private sphere, as Catholic devotions gained favour throughout Ireland, 
and as household prayers increased in popularity in the late nineteenth 
and early twentieth centuries, Irish women welcomed their new role as 
guardian of religion in the home. How this worked in practice, though, 
remains obscure. Chapter Four, ‘The holy household’, offers a case 
study of the Irish Catholic home and material culture. This chapter 
looks further at religious iconography and Catholic artefacts. Exploring 
gender and consumption, it reveals that the growing power of home-
based Catholicism depended on women’s consumerism and financial 
management. It also examines the central roles that mothers and grand-
mothers played in household devotions and prayers. The ways in which 
Irish women shaped religious experiences for themselves and their fam-
ilies during several key moments, such as the rosary and the sta-
tion-mass, show how lay women created and maintained Catholic 
households and thus ensured the future of the Catholic nation. 

From 1850 to 1950, Irish Catholic women not only led home-based 
devotions but also, in overwhelming numbers, made themselves 
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dominant actors in public religious spaces. The landscape of the Irish 
town, village, or city was both fundamentally a Catholic and a fem-
inised landscape. Chapter Five, ‘Gender and space’, investigates 
women’s place in devotional places and spaces. This was an age in 
which Catholic officials urged women’s roles to be domestic and 
private, and when women’s bodies were increasingly contained and 
controlled in disciplined spaces, including the Catholic chapel. Still, 
women resisted the civilising mission of the ‘devotional revolution’ by 
maintaining their commitment to vernacular landscapes and tradi-
tions. They also made themselves indispensable to the construction 
and upkeep of newly built chapels and became the main congregants 
at the chapel-mass. By demanding a central place in religious spaces, 
women complicated the divide between private and public and chal-
lenged patriarchal consensus.

Chapter Six, ‘Women, priests, and power’, illuminates the rela-
tionship between lay Catholic women and priests through case studies 
of women’s correspondence and oral traditions. Scholars have argued 
either in favour of the clergy’s complete control over lay women or 
conversely that lay women maintained close connections, even collu-
sions, with priests from 1850 to 1950.32 This chapter challenges both 
dichotomous interpretations, arguing instead that the relationship 
between priests and women was one of both closeness and conflict, 
involving complex interactions often defined by struggles for power 
and influence. Priests and lay women denounced each other at mass; 
meanwhile, in rural areas, women used oral traditions and legends to 
poke fun at their priests and undermine clerical authority. In their 
letters to bishops and priests, for example, denouncing the behaviour 
of their own parish priest, literate women used their epistolary words 
to challenge the authority of the Church. 

Irish Women and the Creation of Modern Catholicism solidifies a 
growing scholarly consensus confirming the agency of Irish women: 
they were active in philanthropy (both lay women and nuns), worked 
for wages, participated in the new feminist movement, and sought 
improved lives by emigrating in extraordinarily high numbers.33 In 
The Hidden Tradition: Feminism, Women, and Nationalism in Ireland, 
Carol Coulter challenges the notion that Ireland’s early twenti-
eth-century politically active feminists ‘[came] from nowhere’ and 
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contends that even after independence, women utilised pre-existing 
community networks to assert themselves.34 This book argues that a 
powerful and determined body of lay women built on traditions of 
female empowerment to not only help create a popular modern 
Catholicism but also to complicate and challenge it. This project 
therefore contests views that the increasing power of the Church 
caused a uniform decline in Irish women’s status after the Great 
Famine of the 1840s. Instead, my book reveals the era’s complexities, 
highlighting how lay women rejected, negotiated, and reworked 
Church dictates to become principal actors in the trajectory of modern 
Irish history.
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